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Farewell Service For Pastor Dave & Jan  

2 Peter 3: 18  But grow in the grace and knowledge of our Lord 
and Saviour Jesus Christ, to him be the glory, both now and  

forever. 

 Dear Lord.  Teach us again this day that Jesus is always the 
way forward, he is always the light at the end of the tunnel, he is 
always the power and the strength  we need to withstand all the 
storms the devil brings against us.  He is the source of love, joy, 
peace,  hope and all else that we need to guide us through life into 
the next.  Amen 

 I knew Iôd chosen the right text for this occasion when I 
looked at a commentary and the very first words I read were: 
ñthese are the last words of an old man, written down as his legacy 
to us.ò 

 The real meaning to this text is, ñcontinue to grow in the 
grace of our Lord and Saviour Jesus Christ.  Keep on growing. 
Never stop.ò  In the Christian life, no matter how old you are, you 
are continually growing.  Peter begins and ends his letter in the 
same way, with an emphasis on grace.  The whole letter is an 
encouragement to keep on growing in our faith in what Jesus has 
done for us.   

 One of the great inspirational stories Iôve come to know so 
well since Iôve been at Lobethal, is how this town got its name. 

Jehoshaphat was king of Israel.  One day men arrived with 
alarming news. Opposing kings had united  to form a huge army 
and it was heading their way. He became frightened of what might 
be. Iôm sure weôve all experienced that kind of fear. Thereôs been 
an accident, a  bushfire is heading your way, and things like that 
grip us with instant fear like it did King Jehoshaphat. The very first 
thing he did, was he, together with all his people turned to the 
Lord.  (Hb 10;6 God rewards those who earnestly seek him.)  

This is what happened. All the people stood before the temple of 
God, even the little tots, and then one of them shouted this 
prophecy: Do not be afraid, or discouraged, because of this vast 
army,  for the battle is not yours but Godôs. They didnôt go out 
to fight,  they sang  "give thanks to the lord, for his love endures 
forever,"  and the opposing armies  turned on each other. And 
when Jehoshaphat arrived , there was no one to fight. Theyôd all 
killed each other. And so they gathered in a valley to praise the 
Lord, This valley of praise in German is called Lobethal.  

Pastor Fritzsche showed great insight in naming this town.  It 
continues to be a valley of  praise, filled with Godôs grace, and 
God wants us to keep on growing with a faith like King 
Jehoshaphat trusting in God for the future.  Singing praises to him 
in the midst of the storms of life 

We have experienced Godôs grace here  in so many ways. Weôve 
run  programs like "40 days of love",  and "Surprise the world", to 
name a couple. I believe things like this have helped us understand 
and grow in Godôs grace.   

The Living Nativity has reached, who knows how many 
thousands. I know the grand rally wasnôt a great spiritual event, 
but we car lovers consider it an unleashing of Godôs grace when 
we have 63 million dollars worth of cars in the church yard.  We 
did have the privilege on the Sunday of having the  motor racing 
chaplain share how he imparts the Gospel in the motor racing 
fraternity. Pasty bakes help the community come together to bless 
others with their efforts. Recently the Valley of Praise Resident 
Centre has been opened, all a result of Godôs wonderful grace to 
us. God has brought  new people into His kingdom here in this 
place. Even this week, four baptisms,  three of them adults.   

Tom Ellis was baptised during the week. What  a  joyous 
occasion.  As we celebrated Godôs grace at our 175th anniversary 
service, it really was the Valley of Praise, Iôve never heard such 
great singing. The School is growing etc.  So God unleashed his 
grace in the Valley of Praise way back in Jehoshaphatôs time and 
is still unleashing his grace in our midst today. To God be  glory 
both now and forever. 

 Godôs grace is evident in our freedom to worship.  As we 
look around the world we should never take this for granted.  
Godôs grace has been unleashed every time we gathered.  Whether 
we realized it or not, because Isaiah says, ñMy word that goes out 
of my mouth, i.e. the truth that is spoken  from Godôs word every 
Sunday, be it sermon, readings, songs, prayers, kidôs chat  etc.   
will not return to me void, says the Lord, but will accomplish what  
I desire  and achieve the purpose for which I sent it. (Isaiah 55:11) 
Hearing this word is how we grow in the grace and knowledge of 
Jesus.  

 When St  Paul is going through trials, and he endured far 
more than we ever will, he learned to grow in Godôs grace. This is 
what he says. My grace is sufficient for you, for my power is made 
perfect in weakness 2 Corinthians 12;9  and those words apply 
to us still. God says to you, in whatever your circumstance. My 
grace is sufficient. Keep on growing in it   
 One of the best ways to grow in grace and knowledge is to 
teach it. To family, friends, classes, anyone. You grow best and 
remember best when you experience it for yourself,  and tell others 
about it,  ie, try and describe what honey tastes like to another 
person, thereôs nothing like trying it yourself is there? and then get 
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others to taste it. The Bible says taste and see that the Lord is good.  

Growing in the grace and knowledge of Jesus Christ is all 
about getting closer and closer to Jesus. So close that you begin to 
smell like him. Godôs Word says ñYou are the aroma of Christ. 
If someone said to you, ñYou stink like Jesus,ò That would be one 
of the greatest compliments you could ever receive.  It means Jesus 
is rubbing off from you to others. I pray all of you continue to stink 
like Jesus. Those early disciples did. When Jesus rose from the 
dead, you couldnôt shut them up. Jesusô Spirit took hold of these 
men and they were changed forever, and my prayer is that Jesus 
through his Spirit will continue to take hold of you, fill you with 
his grace and  his aroma  

 Hereôs a little plant which is very  meaningful to me,  
from the youth. And it says "Thanks for helping us grow".  I would 
love to think that my ministry has helped you all to grow in the 
grace and knowledge of our Lord and Saviour, Jesus Christ.  

The question could be asked, why Jesus? Why do we 
always focus on Jesus? Because  His death on the cross is the great 
turning point in  history. Only Jesus can offer you the most 
precious treasures on earth. Only Jesus can forgive you and restore 
you to a right relationship with a loving  God, free from all sin. He 
did that on the cross for you. He gave you a new life. Through his 
Holy  Spirit he lives in our hearts..  

There is no greater hope a human being can be given than 
perfect life after death. It only comes through Jesus, this is his 
grace. I am come he says that they might have life, and that they 
might have it more abundantly. Thatôs grace. You canôt go 
down the street and buy 5 buckets of love, or  55 grams of grace, 
or  go to a travel agent to purchase a ticket to heaven. No!  Only 
Jesus can give us these things, and for free. We call that grace, and 
thatôs what he wants us to continue growing in, because he loves 
us so much.  

 Itôs been a great journey and Iôve enjoyed nearly all 
of it, and Iôm going to miss you because so many of you have 
become Janôs and my very dear friends. Friends in Christ   

 And if I donôt see you again on this earth. I look 
forward to seeing you in heaven. Continue to grow in the grace and 
knowledge of our Lord and Saviour Jesus Christ.  To him be 
the glory now and forever .  Amen! 

 

Up front. 
 Why do church goers insist on sitting in 
the back pews? Especially at Lobethalôs first 
service. Maybe it is because we have from our 
youth been taught that ñthe last shall be first, 
and the first shall be lastò etc, read Luke 14: 
8ð11. This refers to the place of honour and being exalted.  In line 
with that advice, I too in humbleness  usually have my column 
buried in the back somewhere, but in this edition I have  followed 
the lead of other  publications where the editorial is almost always 
inside the front cover. As I have an introduction and a few 
comments to lead you into this edition,  I have opted to go down 
this path and have my ramblings near the front.  I like the sound of 
óEditorôs Ramblingsô, it reminds me of an old railcar taking off, a 
lot of noise and not much else. 

Farewell Pastor Dave. 

In recent times as reported in the last Messenger we have 
celebrated a couple of big events.  In this issue I make mention of 
Pastor Dave and Janôs last service here with us held on  July 2nd.  
It was great to see a church full of worshipers joined by  many 
visitors, which gave witness to how much the Preussô were loved 
by  this congregation and friends to come and celebrate their 
farewell. Pastor Dave endeared himself to parishioners and towns 
folk alike and will be missed.  However we thank and praise God 
for Pastor Daveôs shepherding in the last eight years, as we have 
been truly blessed.  We trust  that God will send another shepherd 
rightly  suited to the needs of this congregation. We do this in faith 
and trust and the sure hope that the Lord will bless us again with a 
faithful pastor.  

Other Matters.  

 Leon and Karen Doecke have taken off for Paris for their 
sonôs wedding as I put pen to paper,  Leon couldnôt accommodate 
us with his usual blog due to time constraint.  He promises to be 
back with his column again in the next edition. 

 Through óLutheran Menô connections I was introduced to 
the writings of Pastor Peter Geyer, the  pastor of the Boonah 
congregation in Queensland.  Pastor Geyer writes a weekly column 
and emails them out to anyone interested in reading them. The first 
one I received  I thought I would share with you; his explanation of 
the number 666 referred to in Revelation 13 of which I have read 
many different interpretations.  Iôm sure you too will be fascinated. 

Russell has also agreed to write a column for us, thankyou Russell. 

 Margy continues to inform us about many events and 
activities concerning childrenôs ministry and youth related events.  
Pray too for our youth at this time, as they are currently a little at a 
loss in leadership. 

 I have made mention of the funeral services of Ivan 
Schubert and Doris Pfeiffer, and extend our condolences to their 
families and loved ones.  I have also included a statement from 
Bishop Henderson on the marriage debate. 

 Our previous edition seemed to be quite a hit as we had two 
major activities as previously mentioned.  The Church Office had 
many requests for extra copies of the last edition featuring the 
175th event and the opening of the Village ôResident Centreô. I 
received many good photos from you and this helped to make a 
bumper edition.  Thankyou to all who supplied photos and articles.  
I must also remind you of the magic of colour and thank the 
Nativity Committee for funding this project with money made 
from their Mini Market in conjunction with the pasty bakes.   

       John Seidel. 

 Congregation Chairman Craig Seidel  makes farewell  
        speech to Pastor Dave and Jan, 
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